
City of Covington Newsletter  

Highlights from the Week*  

January 03 ï January 06 

 

Two Covington Schools Earn Top Rankings  

According to 2016 State Testing Results 
Five Tipton County Schools are performing at or above state standards according to the 2016 Tennessee Report 

Card information.  The Report Card provides information on student achievement on state assessments, 

graduation rates, and ACT scores, among other things.  Students at Covington High School, Covington 

Integrated Arts Academy, and Atoka, Drummonds, and Munford Elementary Schools are exceeding 

expectations according to the 2016 Tennessee Department of Education data.   The Tennessee Value Added 

Assessment System (TVAAS) is an analysis used to measure the impact of districts, schools, and teachers on 

academic progress from year to year. TVAAS levels range from 1 ï 5.  Levels 4 and 5 indicate student growth 

and/or performance that exceeds expectations.  A score of 3 indicates performance at expectations, and 1 and 2 

indicates performance below expectations. 2016 was the first year for students to be tested using the Stateôs new 

TNReady standards. Covington High School earned level 5 and Covington Integrated Arts Academy earned 

level 4.  Mayor Hanson extended his congratulations to the administration and students at Covington High 

School and Covington Integrated Arts Academy for their exceptional performance on the 2016 State tests.  For 

more information on your childôs school, link here to The Leaderôs article or visit the Tennessee Department 

website at https://www.tn.gov/education/topic/report-card/#/.   

 

 

Mayor Hanson visited with the 8th grade 

algebra class at Covington Integrated Arts 

Academy (L) and their teacher Shari Keough. 

He encouraged them to stay focused and keep 

up the good work.  He also congratulated 

CIAA Principal Autrell Williams, other 

administrators, teachers, and students at 

CIAA (below R) for achieving level 4 on 

Tennesseeôs TVAAS value added scale.  He 

also visited with Principal Mark McClain,  

other administrators and students at 

Covington High School (below L) to 

congratulate them for their level 5 

performance.  This is the 5th consecutive year 

CHS has scored at the top on Tennesseeôs 

ranking scale.   

  

http://www.tn.gov/education/topic/2015-16-high-school-results
https://www.measuretn.gov:444/ReportCard/Main/CurrentReportCard#/academic-snapshot
http://www.covingtonleader.com/news/report-card-schools-drop-to-level-as-change-in-standards/article_7f8df704-d37c-11e6-8bcd-b7a44706b9f4.html


Covington Fire Department training New Hires 

 

Covington Fire 

Departmentôs 

Assistant Chief 

Richard Griggs is 

training new hires 

Cody Faulk, Matt 

Gardiner, and Lee 

Hadley.  All three 

have been volunteer 

fire fighters for 6 

years. These are the 

first new hires at CFD 

since 1996. 
 

Covington Planning Commission Approves US Cold Storage 

Expansion 
The Covington Municipal-Regional Planning Commission held their regular monthly meeting at 

Covington City Hall on November 1, 2016, at 12:00 noon with the following members present:  Chairman 

Joe Swaim, Commissioners Joe Auger, Alderman William Timberlake, and Alice Fisher.  Also present 

were Code Enforcement/Building Official Lessie Fisher, Planner Randy Nelson, Fire Inspector Sammy 

Beasley, Angie Thweatt, and Recorder-Treasurer Tina Dunn.  

 

Meeting was called to order by Chairman Joe Swaim.  A motion was made by Alice Fisher and seconded 

by Joe Auger that the Minutes of the preceding meeting be approved as written and distributed to the 

Board.  Motion passed. 

 

A site plan was submitted for an expansion to the United Cold Storage Frozen Distribution Center 

located on Highway 51 North for approval.  Planner Randy Nelson recommended the approval of the sire 

plan upon confirmation that parking is sufficient to cover any additional employees resulting from the 

expansion.  Angie Thweatt, A2H representative, will send confirmation from the architect firm that 

parking is sufficient for additional employees.    

 

Motion was made by Alice Fisher and seconded by Joe Auger to approve the site plan for the expansion 

of the United Cold Storage Frozen Distribution Center subject to confirmation of sufficient parking for 

additional employees resulting from this expansion.  Motion passed. 

 

Discussion began on sign regulations.  The possibility of forming a committee to review the sign 

ordinance was discussed.  There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:35.  There was 

no meeting scheduled for December.   

 



 
The Covington Municipal-Regional Planning Commission held their regular monthly meeting at 

Covington City Hall on January 3, 2017, at 12:00 noon with the following members present:  Chairman 

Joe Swaim, Alderman C.H. Sullivan, Sue Rose, and Johnny Walker. Also present were Planner Will 

Radford, Fire Inspector Sammy Beasley, Codes Enforcement and Building Inspector Lessie Fisher, 

and Recorder-Treasurer Tina Dunn.  There werenôt enough members present for a quorum, so those 

in attendance welcomed Alderman Sullivan and gave him a quick overview of their responsibilities.   

 

Covington Public Works Committee Approves Change in Policy 
The Public Works Committee held its regular monthly meeting at Covington City Hall on January 3, 

2017, at 1:00 with the following members present: Chairman Alderman Mac McGowan, Alderman John 

Edwards, Alderman Drew Glass, Mayor Justin Hanson, Public Works Director David Gray, Codes and 

Building Inspector Lessie Fisher, Recorder-Treasurer Tina Dunn, Utilities Manager Calvin Johnson, 

Street Sanitation Supervisor James Dowell, Sara Gangaware, Assistant to the Mayor, and David Gwinn 

 

Having a quorum present, Chairman McGowan called the meeting to order at 1:00.   

CPW Director Gray welcomed new committee member Alderman Drew Glass.    

Gray reviewed some information about gas management and supply for benefit of the new member. Gray 

went on to say that in July, we found out Tenergy was getting out of the gas business ï they had been our 

management firm for about 16 years ï so we are in the process of finding a new gas supplier.  Gray went 

through several suppliers stating their rates and their references, including Atmos Energy, BP, and 

Conoco-Phillips.  He reviewed the process of purchasing gas throughout the year so that we are prepared 

for winter and high usage months.  Gray recommended contracting with Atmos Energy, at least for a 

year or two to see how it will work out.  Gray stated he has also conferred with other municipalities and 

those representatives are also leaning toward Atmos Energy, as well. At this time, Atmos is about a 

$55,000 savings (over three years) than what we are currently paying with Tenergy.  Gray stated reps 

from Tenergy have been very helpful and supportive throughout the years, and the people he has worked 

with so far at Atmos are also helpful.  He has worked with them to set up spreadsheets and feels Atmos 

will help make a smooth transition.   

 

Alderman Edwards asked Gray if BP and/or Conoco Phillips could make a presentation to the Board just 

li ke Atmos did.  Gray stated he hasnôt had success meeting with BP representatives, and he has made 

three attempts to meet with them, including trying to get them to a Board meeting already.  Glass stated 

this lack of response is a red flag on customer service, in his opinion.  Glass then moved for the committee 



to accept Director Grayôs recommendation to contract with Atmos Energy.  The contract that has been 

presented by Atmos is a 3-year contract and Gray stated he is comfortable with this.  Hanson seconded.  

Alderman Edwards stated he will refuse to vote on the motion because he hasnôt heard presentations 

from the other companies.  McGowan asked Edwards to elaborate.  Edwards stated he doesnôt feel 

comfortable voting at this time because he wants to hear from all companies involved.  McGowan stated 

it would have been nice for the others to come and present to us, but they didnôt, and he feels comfortable 

going with Director Grayôs recommendation.  Mayor Hanson asked Utilities Manager Calvin Johnson his 

thoughts on these three companies.  Johnson stated he felt there was a red flag with BP.  Motion to 

contract with Atmos as recommended by Director Gray was voted on and passed with Alderman 

Edwards voting no. 

 

The next item of business was the Account Name Change policy ï Director Gray distributed the original 

policy highlighted in yellow and the updated (draft) policy was included in his packet.  He stated the 

changes have been made as requested by Alderwoman Minnie Bommer.  Gray reiterated that surviving 

spouses should not have to pay for utilities to be changed into their names when a spouse dies, and that is 

what is reflected in the updated policy.  McGowan asked Gray if he is comfortable with the wording in 

the proposed change, and Gray stated that he is, stating that this is a policy change (not change in code) 

and covers surviving spouse only.  Alderman Edwards asked if City Attorney Rachel Witherington has 

approved this change.  Gray stated that she has not been asked to review it yet.  Glass motioned to 

approve the policy change pending legal review, Alderman Edwards seconded, and motion passed 

unanimously. 

 

Next, Gray stated the street sweeper is in and he is in the process of getting the title.  This is taking more 

time than usual due to holidays.  Gray stated he has two employees eager to start using it.  Gray will send 

these two employees (one operator and one mechanic) to two days of training on operating and 

maintaining the new street sweeper in February.  Training is in Waco Texas.  The dealer will provide 

transportation to and cover the costs of training.  Alderman Edwards asked if the truck will have GPS on 

it.  Gray stated he will have that put on to show where the truck operates at all times.  Edwards asked if 

this will create a record of the whereabouts of City vehicles, and Gray stated yes and we already have 

that on almost all City vehicles.   

 

Alderman Glass asked about street paving ï what areas are scheduled?  Gray stated he will start that 

evaluation, but reminded the committee that when we pave a street, we are also required to update all 

ADA access.  Gray stated we have a small amount in that account, and anticipates waiting until next fall 

to pave.  Gray stated he is working on this project and is already in the process of setting up training for 

himself and others to be able to assess paving needs with ADA accessibility in mind.   

 

Chairman McGowan asked Mayor Hanson if we had researched changing over to LED street lighting to 

save money, citing a project like this in Somerville.  Hanson stated he had done some research and Gray 

stated he has conferred with Tim Sallee at Covington Electric about this.  Gray stated lights that were 

changed out in Somerville were moved and used in other places and it is his understanding that Sallee 

(Covington Electric) doesnôt believe it will be cost effective for Covington if we canôt use those fixtures 

elsewhere.  McGowan continued discussion about how Somerville has saved money by changing out their 

streetlights to LED. McGowan asked Mayor if he wants him to set up meeting with Sallee.  Glass 

suggested bringing this up to Electric Board.  Edwards stated he believes a face to face meeting would be 

most productive.  Hanson stated he would set up meeting with Sallee for a follow-up on this topic.  

McGowan reiterated that he believes savings will offset the costs of changing out all streetlights in 

Covington.  Gray stated there is a process of changing out lights and some new ones have been ordered 

via Covington Electric.  Mayor Hanson stated that Covington Electric owns the lights on the light poles, 

and he has already discussed this with Director Sallee, however, he will set up a meeting to follow up.  

 



Edwards asked if Gray has assessed Sandpiper area street lights.  Gray stated he has assessed Frazier 

Park area and it is his understanding that Covington Electric also makes regular assessments throughout 

the city. Edwards stated there are very few lights in Sandpiper area.  Gray said he will assess that area 

tonight.    

 

Edwards asked Gray how things are going on leaf pickup.  Gray stated he believes things are going well 

and they are steadily vacuuming them up.  Gray stated that his greatest concern at this time is getting 

people licensed with CDL. 

 

Lessie Fisher has been short-handed and did not have a presentation today.  She will present in 

February.   

 

Glass moved to accept Grayôs report and Edwards seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.  Meeting 

adjourned. 

 

 

 

 

 
 



Join Team Tipton & Walk Across Tipton County 

 
January 27 ï Garland Community Center (inside) ï 10:00 am 

February 24 ï Cobb-Parr Park in Covington ï 10:00 am 

March 24 ï Choose between Atoka Greenway or Brighton Park 10:00 am 

April 28 ï Mason ï 10:00 am 

May 26 ï Drummonds Park ï 10:00 am 

June 23 ï Charleston Cemetery ï 10:00 am 

We will update this section with more information and details as we 

get them.   

 

When Mayor Justin Hanson, 

Executive Jeff Huffman, members 

of their staff, aldermen and 

commissioners attended the 2016 

Governorôs Conference back in 

October, they discovered the 

theme was ñTeam Tennessee.ò  

Throughout the conference, they 

heard the team concept and also 

learned more about the Healthier 

Tennessee initiative.  This inspired 

them to create Team Tipton that 

will focus on health and well-being 

right here at home.  Team Tipton 

was further developed in Mayor 

Hansonôs office with the idea of 

walking ñacrossò Tipton County.  

All Tipton Countians are welcome 

to join in these walks with a focus 

on getting out, moving more, and 

improving our health.  Join us at 

the locations listed left and get a 

taste of all corners of T-County! 

 

 

 

 
Mayor Hanson joined other leaders from across West Tennessee and members of the Tennessee 

Municipal League in Bartlett Wednesday for the district meeting.  Pictured above are Celeste Taylor 

and John Holloway with TML Risk Management, Margaret Mahery, TML Executive Director, Paula 

Sedgwick, TML District 8 Director, Bartlett Mayor Keith McDonald, and Dawn Crawford, President 

TML Risk Management 



Dates to Rememberé  
¶ January 6 ς Back the Blue Scroll down for information on our local Sea of Blue event. 

¶ January 10 ς COFFEE with THE MAYOR ς {ƻƻƪƛŜΩǎ .ŀƪŜ {ƘƻǇ ς 7:30 ς 9:00  

¶ January 10 ς Board of Mayor and Alderman ς 5:30 pm ς Board Room at City Hall 

¶ January 14 ς ¢ȅΩǎ IŜŀǊǘ рY ς scroll down for more information. 

¶ January 19 ς Third Thursday at The Chamber Center ς come meet the NEW Covington-Tipton County 
Chamber Director and Assistant Director.   5:30 

¶ January 24 ς COFFEE with THE MAYOR ς {ƻƻƪƛŜΩǎ .ŀƪŜ {ƘƻǇ ς 7:30 ς 9:00 

¶ January 24 ς Board of Mayor and Alderman ς 5:30 pm ς Board Room at City Hall 

¶ January 27 ς CƛǊǎǘ άƭŜƎέ ƻŦ ²ŀƭƪ !ŎǊƻǎǎ ¢ƛǇǘƻƴ /ƻǳƴǘȅ ς Garland Community Center ς 1598 Garland 
Drive - 10:00 am.  Put on your walking shoes and join us INSIDE for this first installment as we walk 
across Tipton County! 

¶ February 04 ς DǊŀƴŘǇŀΩǎ ±ŜƎŜǘable Garden ς part of the Garden Series ς 10:00-11:30. Tipton County 
Museum ς 751 Bert Johnston Avenue, Covington.  Call 901-476-0242 for more information 

¶ February 07 ς COFFEE with THE MAYOR ς {ƻƻƪƛŜΩǎ .ŀƪŜ {ƘƻǇ ς 7:30 ς 9:00 

¶ February 11 ς Nature Symbolism and Enlightenment ς 10:00 ς 11:30 ς Tipton County Museum ς 751 
Bert Johnston Avenue, Covington.  Call 901-476-0242 for more information 

¶ Chocolate Tour on the Square in Covington ς 10:00 am - 4:00 pm 

¶ February 16 ς Tribute to Ms. Hattye Yarbrough for her contributions to Black History in Covington 
and at The Smithsonian Museum in Washington, D.C. ς ¢ƛǇǘƻƴ /ƻǳƴǘȅ aǳǎŜǳƳ ϧ ±ŜǘŜǊŀƴΩǎ 
Memorial, 5:30 ς 7:00 - Call 901-476-0242 for more information.    

¶ February 18 ς Getting your Lawn ready for Summer - 10:00 ς 11:30 ς Tipton County Museum ς 751 
Bert Johnston Avenue, Covington.  Call 901-476-0242 for more information 

¶ February 21 - COFFEE with THE MAYOR ς {ƻƻƪƛŜΩǎ .ŀƪŜ {ƘƻǇ ς 7:30 ς 9:00 

¶ February 24 ς Team Tipton continues walk across Tipton County - Cobb-Parr Park ς Covington - 10:00  

¶ February 24 ς Reception at Museum for Artist in Residence Richard Reed - 5:30 ς 7:00. 

¶ February 25 ς How Does your Garden Grow? - 10:00 ς 11:30 ς Tipton County Museum ς 751 Bert 
Johnston Avenue, Covington.  Call 901-476-0242 for more information 

¶ March 24 ς Walk Across Tipton County ς Atoka Greenway ς 10:00 
 

 
City of Covington 
Covington-Tipton County Chamber of Commerce 
Tipton County 
Covington Sportsplex                                                                           
Drug Free Tipton 

Tipton County Schools 
South Tipton Chamber of Commerce 
Boys and Girls Club of the Hatchie River Region 
Covington Aquatic Center 
Tipton County Museum 

 
Tipton County Veterans Services Officer Alex Jones has announced new hours at the Munford location. If you have 
any questions please don't hesitate to contact his office 901.476.2456. 

Monday:  7:30 am ς 3:30 pm 
Tuesday:  7:30 am ς 3:30 pm 
Wednesday:  7:30 am ς 3:30 pm 

Keep up with News, Events, and 

Information from Covington and 

Tipton County 

http://backtheblue.us/
http://www.covingtontn.com/museum.html
http://www.covingtontn.com/museum.html
http://www.covingtontn.com/
http://www.covington-tiptoncochamber.com/
http://www.tiptonco.com/
http://www.covingtontn.com/sportsplex.html
file://///gatekeeper/users/mayors%20office/Newsletters/2016/www.facebook.com/DrugFreeTipton
http://www.tipton-county.com/
http://www.southtipton.com/
http://bgctn.org/clubs/hatchie-river-region
http://www.covingtontn.com/aquatics-center.html
http://www.covingtontn.com/museum.html


*Information in this newsletter is an overview of events.  All official minutes and documents can be viewed at 

Covington City hall at 200 West Washington Street, Covington, TN. 
           or on our website at www.covingtontn.com 
The City of Covington is an Equal Opportunity Employer 

 
 
/ƘŜŎƪ ƻǳǘ 5w¦D Cw99 ¢Lt¢hbΩ{ WE BELIEVE  video 

 
 
 
 

 
On Friday, 06 January 2017 at 5:30 PM, the Tipton County Sheriffôs Office is having a ñSea of Blueò 
Memorial for all fallen law enforcement officers killed in the line of duty.  This is the ten year anniversary of 
Tennessee Highway Patrol Trooper Calvin Jenkôs murder on Highway 14 in Tipton County.  The ñsea of blueò 
consists of law enforcement officers from various law enforcement agencies traveling in procession on a 
route with blue lights illuminated on their cruisers. This light display is a visible sign of honor and in the 
memory of a fallen comrade within the law enforcement community.  
 
On January 6th, 2007, Trooper Calvin Jenks left the Criminal Justice Complex after an arrest, traveled back to 
the area of Highway 14, and moments later was murdered.  The Tipton County Sheriffôs Office has erected a 
memorial honoring Trooper Jenks at the site on Highway 14.  
 
The ñsea of blueò will begin at the parking lot of the Tipton County Criminal Justice Complex, proceed to 
Highway 59, then down Highway 14, and will stop at the site on Highway 14 to an awaiting lone THP 
cruiser.  The procession will gather at the site of  the memorial for a brief prayer and moment of silence and 
will conclude by following the lone THP cruiser to the intersection of Highway 14 and Highway 54. Citizens 
are invited to gather along the procession route and join us at the site on Highway 14.  The Jenks family will 
be a part of the procession during this 10 th Anniversary Memorial.   
 
ñThis memorial serves as a reminder to every law enforcement officer of the dangers that our profession 
holds and the ultimate sacrifice that Trooper Jenks made on 06 January 2007 and the sacrifices made every 
day by law enforcement officers throughout our Nation .  As we hold this memorial, please pray for the 
families of those law enforcement officers who have been killed in the line of duty and for the continued 
safety of the many men and women who serve this community and State every day. ò   

 
 

From Chief Turner @ TCSO, 
 
Due to the weather the Sea of Blue Memorial has been cancelled tonight and is rescheduled until Thursday, 
12 January 2017 at 5:30 PM.  Please help to pass the word of the cancellation. 

 

 

http://www.covingtontn.com/
https://youtu.be/q20FxHU534I
http://backtheblue.us/


 

 
 

 

Sugaright (subsidiary of CSC Sugar) is growing and looking to hire a few good folks for 

entry level Tech positions!  In 2017, we will install equipment that will enable us to appeal 

to a broader range of potential Customers.  We need more reliable and flexible folks that 

want to be part of a small Team in a fast moving and entrepreneurial company.  Previous 

manufacturing experience desired and willingness to work off shifts and occasional 

weekends is a must. If interested, please send resumes to dmatthews@cscsugar.com. 

 

 

 

Give Blood, Save Lives, and Maybe Win a Gift Card! 

 

 

Through our recent Lifeblood drive here 

at Covington City Hall, we were able to 

save up to 45 lives in our area.  Several of 

our employees donated the gift of life, and 

Covington Public Works employee Cody 

Peeler was the lucky winner of a $50 Visa 

gift card because of his donation.  If you 

missed the last one, our next blood drive is 

scheduled for Thursday, March 9 at City 

Hall from 9:00 to 2:00 

 

At left, Mayor Justin Hanson presented 

Cody Peeler with the $50 Visa gift card he 

won through a random drawing for 

donating blood.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:dmatthews@cscsugar.com


City of Covington Prepares for Inclement Weather 

  
Covington Public Works employees are proactively preparing for trecherous weather so they will be ready.  

Director David Gray stated that equipment and crews are ready to move out when the weather gets badé.and 

they did!  Kudos to these men who work through all kinds of weather to make our lives better and safer.  

  

 

 

 

 


